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APEC COMMITTEE ON TRADE AND INVESTMENT

FIRST MEETING FOR 2007: CANBERRA, AUSTRALIA, 19-20 JANUARY 2007

CHAIR’S SUMMARY RECORD OF DISCUSSION

INTRODUCTION
1. The First Meeting of the Committee on Trade and Investment (CTI) for 2007 was held in Canberra, Australia, 19-20 January 2007.  Mr. Chris De Cure of Australia’s Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade chaired the meeting.  All of the 21 APEC member economies were represented.  The APEC Secretariat was also present.  Representatives of ABAC and the PECC attended the meeting as well.  (The list of participants is attached as Annex 1.)

CHAIR’S OPENING REMARKS AND BUSINESS ARRANGEMENTS

2. The CTI Chair extended a warm welcome to all delegates, including the new CTI representatives of Chile, Indonesia, Malaysia and New Zealand and the SOM Chair. He also welcomed the attendance by Convenors/Chairs of CTI sub-fora and industry dialogues as well as representatives of PECC and ABAC. 

3. Noting the need to work across fora to avoid duplication and ensure continuity, the Chair informed the meeting that Professor Bob Buckle, the Chair of the Economic Committee and a representative from the SMEWG Chair will be joining the meeting to share their work programmes with the Committee. 

4. The Chair outlined briefly the business arrangements for the meeting. He explained that he would like to run through the work programme and work through the agenda quickly in order to provide a bit of time for economies to consult on issues overnight or in the margins next morning to sort out any differences to facilitate the finalization of CTI‘s 2007 work programme.

5. The Chair reminded CTI delegations and sub-fora representatives of his invitation to a small social gathering at the Canberra Yacht Club on the evening of 20 January. 

ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

6. The Committee adopted the draft annotated agenda with some minor adjustments in the order of the discussion as well as a switch between agenda item 12 on Secure Trade and item 13 on Structural Reform. (A copy of the agenda is attached as Annex 2.  

MATTERS ARISING FROM RECORD OF LAST MEETING
7. The Committee noted the intersessional approval of the Chair’s Summary Record of Discussion of the CTI Meeting held on 12-13 September 2006 in Da Nang, Viet Nam. 

APEC PRIORITIES AND CTI’S WORK PROGRAMME FOR 2007 

8. The CTI Chair recalled that as part of the reform package last year, SOM agreed to a reversal in order of meetings at SOM I to ensure that all working groups, sub-fora, taskforces etc will have an opportunity to be instructed in advance of their meetings in the margins of SOM I.  In this connection, the SOM Chair was present to provide guidance from SOM on its priorities for 2007 and what was to be expected of the Committee and its sub-fora during the course of the year.

9. The SOM Chair explained that Australia’s priorities and objectives as the 2007 host are those that were set down by APEC Ministers and Leaders last November.  Aside from the TILF agenda, APEC is expected to focus on Regional Economic Integration (REI), energy, structural reform, human security, APEC reform and engagement with stakeholders.  For 2007, there is also the important issue of the membership moratorium which will lapse later in the year.  
10. The SOM Chair noted that the Committee’s agenda includes a number of issues that have a crucial impact on the business environment. Therefore it has a big responsibility to deliver practical measures and concrete ideas as to how APEC can move forward in the TILF agenda. While a successful conclusion to DDA remains APEC’s first priority, SOM recognized that there were not many specific actions that it could take at this meeting to advance the negotiations.  The DDA was still in the balance but there are some meetings coming up in the next few weeks that could have an important bearing on the progress there.  Noting that ABAC was considering sending another delegation to Geneva and Brussels to spur things along, SOM has agreed to stay in close touch with their ABAC representatives and give them their full support during the negotiations.
11. The SOM Chair drew the Committee’s attention to the following issues to which he expected contributions would be made: 

· Regional Economic Integration (REI) -- SOM have been asked to come forth with a report to AELM Leaders in September on ways and means of promoting that integration.  While one of the issues that will be discussed in that context is the idea of a Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific (FTAAP), it was only one ingredient and economies had different perspectives on how important this was in the process of integration. The breadth of this issue is fairly all-encompassing. SOM would like to encourage all committees and working groups to work together in a much more harmonious way, feeding off each other and developing some good ideas for this REI report.  SOM Chair specifically mentioned that the CTI will have a strong role in developing the REI report, in relation to such topics as continuing work on RTA/FTAs, TFAP2 and investment.

· IAP Peer Review Process – SOM encountered some problems associated with IAP peer reviews which took place on 16-17 January, brought about mainly by delays in documentation, particularly from the consultants. SOM have decided to defer any consideration of the peer reviews, including devising improvements to the existing arrangements, until its second meeting in Adelaide in April.  SOM Chair noted that CTI trade experts have instrumental contributions to make for the IAP Peer Review discussions.

12. The CTI Chair noted that priorities referred to by the SOM Chair were already on the CTI’s agenda.  Various FOTC groups and other individuals have commenced work intersessionally prior to CTI 1 to develop draft work plans on support for the WTO; RTAs/FTAs; Trade Facilitation; Digital Economy and IPR; Investment and Transparency for consideration at CTI 1.   He recalled that the CTI had agreed to look at setting up an informal process to oversight CTI’s capacity and ECOTECH-related  work. This was in part to replace what was the “disbanded” WTO Capacity Building Group (WCBG) and to broaden this work to include not just WTO capacity but other TILF capacity building. He believed that it was important that after having decided to abolish the WCBG, CTI must not lose any time in replacing it with something that enhances its capacity building work. 

SUPPORT FOR THE MULTILATERAL TRADING SYSTEM 

13. The United States briefed the meeting on the proposed work plan on Support for the WTO, including possible concrete activities and deliverables for 2007.  The Committee agreed that a successful conclusion to the Doha Development Round negotiations remained APEC’s highest priority. However, like the SOM, CTI acknowledged that there was little that it can do directly to contribute to the process at this point in time.  Nevertheless, it recognized that there was a lot of work being carried out on these sorts of issues in the sub-fora and agreed that the key elements of their work should be reflected in the proposed work plan on Support for the WTO.   The meeting noted that there would be 3 main ways in which the Committee and its sub-fora could contribute in this area:

(i) Support DDA initiatives through technical and educational work;

(ii) Maintain the integrity of existing WTO agreements, e.g MAG’s work on the ITA; and

(iii) Provide, as needed, inputs to political statements on the DDA by APEC Ministers and Leaders.

14. The United States also took the opportunity to introduce a proposal on environmental goods that has been jointly developed by the United States, Canada and New Zealand for consideration at MAG. The proposal essentially called on APEC (through technical/environment experts) to examine the list of products that was developed by APEC in 1998 and seek to update it taking into account the newest technologies available (for example renewable energy and clean technology).  The ultimate objective is to come up with an updated core list of environmental goods that all economies can agree to.  Products on which economies were not in full agreement would be placed into a complementary list. An ambitious time frame through intense intersessional work amongst experts and a workshop to be held in the margins of MAG2 has been set to enable members to arrive at an agreed core list as well as a complementary list by MAG3. The proponents believed that this would be an area where APEC could demonstrate a leadership role and make a positive and practical contribution to the ongoing work in Geneva.  While there was general support for the proposal, members also agreed that this exercise should not prejudice the positions of economies in the WTO. 

15. Australia, as the Acting GOS Convenor, shared with the meeting what the GOS will do in 2007 to support improving the multilateral trading system. Notwithstanding a shift in focus away from closely tracking developments in the WTO, CTI noted that the GOS project on the impact of the liberalization of service trade and work on emergency safeguard measures in services were two areas which support of the WTO and could be included in the CTI work plan. 
16. The PECC representative commented that while the proposed work plan was focused and well conceived, it was somewhat modest and that APEC could be much more proactive.  He commended efforts to expand the ITA list but was of the view that CTI should move beyond IT products and encourage CTI to look at other areas of new technology. 

17. ABAC’s Executive Director informed the meeting that ABAC was looking at dispatching a delegation to Geneva and Brussels, in the week of 19 February before the 1st ABAC meeting in Seattle, to reinforce business support for a robust and balanced outcome in DDA.  The goal of the visit is to push strongly for movement in the DDA, to continue with the relationship developed with the Confederation of European Industries to provide a broader business voice in relation to action on DDA.  He noted that ABAC will need to consider at its first meeting in Seattle whether ABAC (i) can actually do more than just write letters; and (ii) should send delegations to some capitals to reinforce the message from business that we want a strong outcome in the DDA. 

18. The Chair welcomed the proposed ABAC delegation to Geneva and acknowledged that the move demonstrated the importance the business community attaches to the Doha negotiations and that the WTO is pre-eminent as a vehicle for the promotion of trade and investment liberalization. 

19. CTI endorsed the work plan on Support for the WTO (see Annex 3).  While the work plan includes a number of activities for 2007, the list was by no means exhaustive. The work plan, as with CTI’s past work plans, was a living document and the Committee may amend and update it as issues evolve during the course of the year.  CTI agreed that the Chair would ask members and particularly sub-fora convenors and representatives to continue to identify APEC activities to support the WTO process.  It welcomed the Chair’s plans to take the CTI work plans with him when he meets all sub-fora the following week and to invite sub-fora to provide their inputs at any stage of the year as CTI goes forward. 

20. Canada encouraged economies to send participants to the APEC Training Programme on WTO Negotiations to be held in Bangkok from 26 February – 2 March.  The programme, a 5-day course, is designed to give participants an opportunity to put their knowledge to work in an environment that simulates the actual negotiations process.  It provides opportunities to develop negotiating skills appropriate for use in multilateral trade negotiations.  The negotiation module has a simulation of the Geneva-based WTO negotiations process, and it compares and contrasts how the Geneva process works with those of regional or bilateral negotiations.

REGIONAL TRADING ARRANGEMENTS/FREE TRADE AGREEMENTS (RTAs/FTAs)

21. Australia briefed the meeting on the proposed work plan on RTAs/FTAs, which builds on work from previous years, in particular on work relating to the development of model measures for commonly accepted RTA and FTA chapters.   

22. The Committee took note of the state of play in the model measures that were currently under development, viz:

· Rules of Origin and Origin Procedures (see Annex 4) - this came very close to a conclusion in Ha Noi last November.  One or two minor issues needed to be clarified and there should not be any further obstacles to concluding the text this year. 

· Trade in Services (see Annex 5)  – Australia, as the coordinating economy, drew the meeting’s attention to an issue that needed further discussions. This had to do with the scheduling of commitments.  The text is being tabled at GOS1 to be held on 22 January for further discussions. 

· Investment (see Annex 6) – Japan, as the coordinating economy, reported that it has circulated a third revised version of the investment model measure text for comments till end February.   Japan informed the Committee that it intended to brief IEG members on the model measures for investment in the margins of IEG1. They are not proposing to put the model measures onto the IEG agenda for discussion but will get their experts to clear up any questions or clarifications that members may have.  Japan will convene a joint or coordinated small number of meetings in the margins of CTI2 for IEG and CTI delegates. 

· Electronic commerce (see Annex 7)  – Chinese Taipei, as the coordinating economy, reported that the text has been revised several times based on comments received from member economies. They were of the view that very few issues remained and will try to coordinate further discussions in the margins of the CTI meetings in order to finalise the text as soon as possible.

· Safeguards – Singapore, as the coordinating economy, will follow up intersessionally and report back to the CTI. The text will also be placed on the MAG agenda for discussion at its meeting on 21 January.

· Anti-dumping; Subsidies and Countervailing Measures; and Sanitary and Phyto-sanitary Standards (see Annexes 8-10) – Thailand, as the coordinating economy for the 3 sets of texts, will make its best efforts to get the model measures endorsed this year. They have received several comments and would try to accommodate them. They also welcomed additional comments by 15 February, with a view to circulating revised versions of the texts in early March for CTI’s consideration. 

23. Chile outlined briefly the content of the draft model measure on environment and the rationale for proposing such a chapter. Chile has incorporated an environmental chapter into most of the FTAs it was negotiating as Chile believes that it is an appropriate tool to promote high levels of environmental protection and also to secure and open a fair international trading system.   A copy of the draft text is attached as Annex 11.  CTI thanked Chile for the draft model measure on environment and agreed that members would provide their comments to Chile before March 15 in order to give Chile enough time to prepare a new draft for a discussion at CTI2. 
24. Canada, Korea and New Zealand also expressed interest in tabling model measures in additional areas for consideration. Canada indicated its interest in taking the lead to draft model measures for a “Temporary Entry for Business Persons” chapter for comment by end February.  It envisaged this chapter to include issues related exclusively to temporary entry of business persons that would complement the chapters on investment, services and goods.  Korea informed the meeting that it was considering developing a few new model measures, the areas of interest of which included temporary entry of business people and labour.   New Zealand proposed to table a draft text for model measures on competition by end February.  Noting that competition policy was an issue where international disciplines were not particularly well developed, New Zealand considered it important to have a good dialogue amongst experts in addition to working through the drafting process in the CTI.  It also took note of the Chair’s suggestion for New Zealand to discuss the initiative with the EC Chair and CPDG Convenor.

25. ABAC expressed appreciation for the work on model measures. ABAC  welcomed the 6 chapters that were approved by Ministers last November and told the meeting that it will be reviewing the 6 chapters to provide feedback on them.  ABAC also expressed the desire to be given an opportunity to provide feedback to CTI on areas which should be a priority. For example, in their view, ROOs was a chapter offering the greatest potential benefits and they hoped to see it endorsed in due course.   CTI welcomed ABAC’s offer to scrutinize the model measures. It considered that it was a useful exercise to obtain a business perspective on this work and that CTI was addressing issues in which business had an interest.  

26. With regards to the next steps in the development of model measures exercise, the Chair agreed with the assessment on the pressure members were under at the AMM in Ha Noi and was conscious not to have a repeat of that process this year.  Recognising that some of the chapters which CTI will be working on were much more complex and will require inputs from experts and capitals, CTI is reminded of the need not only to start work early but also work hard intersessionally.  Therefore, to make certain that the model measures process remains manageable, the Chair stated that he would like to ensure that CTI’s work on model measures for 2007 be completed in time for the July MRT meeting. Accordingly, all model measures for consideration in 2007 must have draft texts submitted by the end of February.  Based on the lessons learned from last year, the Chair also noted that the CTI will need to, at some stage, make some judgment about which chapters can be concluded this year and focus its efforts on those. 

27. While agreeing with several delegates on the need to engage experts in this process and for more work to be done in capitals, the Chair also cautioned against it being a totally capital-based process.  He was of the view that APEC officials were capable of effectively engaging with experts back in capitals.  He noted that the Secretariat’s AIMP system is a good vehicle to accommodate such intersessional exchanges and consultations amongst members and their experts.  He therefore agreed that the Chair’s office will work with the APEC Secretariat to explore ways to utilise the AIMP to support the work on model measures.

28. CTI endorsed the work plan on RTAs/FTAs (see Annex 12) which also included, amongst others, two new concrete activities for 2007:

(i) Regular updating of the APEC website which listed RTAs/FTAs that have been concluded or under negotiation in member economies; and

(ii) Study of areas of convergence and divergence between RTAs/FTAs in selected areas of the chapters on trade in goods. 

Recognising that the RTA/FTA database can be a very useful resource too,  CTI urged all economies to keep the information on the RTA/FTA database on the APEC website updated.  On (ii), Peru outlined briefly its proposal (see Annex 13) on how the study will be taken forward and invited comments from member economies by end February.  

29. CTI noted the importance of ongoing capacity building work to assist economies in RTA/FTA negotiations. While the Committee had not had a discussion about a CTI contribution to the SOM-led work on REI, it agreed that it should keep in mind the possibility of a CTI contribution to that work.

30. Japan took the opportunity to report on the outcomes of the Symposium on the Impact of Regional Economic Integration in East Asia on APEC Trade Liberalisation that was held on 27-28 September. (see Annex 14). 

TRADE FACILITATION 

31. Hong Kong, China reported on the work of the FOTC group on Trade Facilitation, highlighting the key elements of the work plan on trade facilitation:

· the most important of which is to develop TFAP2 within a very tight time frame, accompanied by the identification of new collective actions items and pathfinders;

· to review and update the Menu of trade facilitation actions and measures for member economies’ selection and advancement through 2010. To facilitate member economies’ review and update of TFAP1, Hong Kong, China has undertaken a stocktaking exercise and is ready to share with member economies which individual measures have been taken up by which economy; and

· organize a public-private dialogue symposium on trade facilitation. 

32. Hong Kong, China elaborated on its proposal to organize an APEC Symposium on Trade Facilitation on 4-5 June, immediately after the 2nd ABAC meeting and Senior Officials-ABAC dialogue in Tokyo.  (A copy of the Concept paper is at Annex 15). The intention was to match the trade facilitation measures and needs of businesses and also exchange views and expertise amongst relevant sub-fora in contributing to TFAP2.  The proposal is a self funded project but Hong Kong, China is prepared to sponsor participants from travel eligible economies.

33. The SCCP representative expressed SCCP’s interests in trade facilitation issues. She also mentioned briefly the regular APEC-Customs Business Dialogue that is scheduled to take place on 29 June and noted that it would be useful for Hong Kong, China and the SCCP to work together on the overlapping themes to draw maximum leverage out of the two events.  The SCCP representative took the opportunity to brief the Committee on its urgent funding request for a single window workshop to be held in April.   The “Single Window” initiative is a very important issue and a significant initiative on trade facilitation agenda for Australia this year.   Recognising the need for the initiative to complement current work being undertaken by ASEAN countries, SCCP is working with ASEAN to ensure that complementary activity. All economies are now completing a questionnaire which is being distributed through Customs administrations.  We will be using the information from that questionnaire for the workshop in April to develop a strategic plan and a development report to be presented at SOM3. The initiative is to help SCCP map out what is happening in all economies in the development of a Single Window initiative and to make sure that we are progressing this in a consistent way. This development report will help identify the assistance requirements for economies as they develop their own Single Window.
34. The SCSC Chair commented on the need to be careful to distinguish, when looking at trade facilitation, between activity and results. The SCSC Chair noted that when the SCSC reviewed its Trade Facilitation CAP last year under the leadership of Viet Nam, it became very clear that while the SCSC had an enormous amount of activity, it was not apparent that they could be translated or quantified into actual reduction in transaction costs.  The SCSC is working fairly closely with ABAC to ensure that whatever initiatives are brought forward really address transaction costs.

35. The United States, as Chair of CDSG and LSIF Planning Group, spoke on the trade facilitation activities in both the Chemical Dialogue and LSIF. In the Chemical Dialogue, the trade facilitation related work includes: (i) continued implementation of the GHS where consideration as to whether additional capacity building would be useful is being made; (ii) advocacy on product related environmental regulation, particularly on REACH to try to mitigate the effects of that.  Following the EU approval of the REACH directive and its move into the implementation phase, the Chemical Dialogue will shift its focus from advocacy during the development stage to how it can possibly facilitate the implementation of REACH through drawing up some guidelines on implementation; (iii) cooperation with SCSC on product related environmental regulations.

36. In the LSIF, three workshops relating to harmonization of standards to international standards are being implemented.  The United States also drew the Committee’s attention to a trade facilitation initiative that came out of the Automotive Dialogue Steering Committee last November. This relates to a customs-related issue on expediting clearance and periodic filing through low risk shippers.

37. A representative of the SMEWG Chair, Mr Peter Chesworth, gave a presentation on the work of the SMEWG with a view to exploring synergies between their work program and CTI’s.  His presentation looked at the Private Sector Development Agenda (PSDA) initiative, which builds on APEC’s existing work by focusing on regulatory issues that affect each economy’s business environment, particularly as it relates to SME, and extends APEC’s work to new areas that have the potential to contribute to a better business environment throughout the region. The PSDA initiative is guided by work undertaken by the World Bank on enhancing the business environment. 

38. The SMEWG has also developed a plan for a series of 4 capacity building seminars on the “ease of doing business”. The first will look at “starting a business”, that is, the number of steps and costs involved in registering a business in a very practical way. It will form part of the workshops being held during the SME Ministerial Meeting in Hobart from 4-9 March. The PSDA  initiative is expected to continue in future years with each corresponding host economy showcasing a different World Bank business indicator.  For 2008, the SMEWG hopes that Peru will invite one of the World Bank’s leading reformers on the Bank’s “obtaining license indicators” to showcase their best practices initiatives.  For 2009, it was envisaged that Singapore would invite leading reformers on the access to capital indicator to show their best practice initiatives.  Therefore, the private sector development initiative will provide members with practical ways to improve the business-operating environment in their own economies. The end goal is to have a better operating business environment that encourages doing business behind and across borders throughout the Asia Pacific.

39. The Chair thanked Mr Chesworth for briefing the CTI on the PSDA initiative.  CTI agreed that it was a useful area of work that intersected significantly with the work we are doing on trade and business facilitation.  The ABAC representative also expressed his appreciation for the briefing and noted that ABAC was exploring the possibility of hosting a SME Conference in July in Melbourne. 

40. CTI endorsed the work plan on Trade Facilitation (see Annex 16) and agreed to circulate it to members and sub-fora with the stocktake summary of TFAP1 (to be provided by Hong Kong, China) for comment.  The Chair confirmed that he would be visiting all CTI sub fora meeting in the margins of CTI1 to brief them on the outcomes of CTI and its priorities and request all to review and consider, particularly those who have elements in the TFAP1 menu, putting forth new collective action items and pathfinders.  CTI noted that the issue of measurement remains outstanding and will be revisited in light of the revised lists of collective action plans, pathfinders and individual actions.  

41. CTI also endorsed the Hong Kong, China proposal to organize an APEC Symposium on Trade Facilitation in June and the SCCP’s urgent funding request to hold a Single Window Workshop.

DIGITAL ECONOMY AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS (IPRS) 

42. The United States reported on the work of the FOTC group on Digital Economy and IPR.  On the technology choice front, the United States recalled that the pathfinder initiative was launched in Ha Noi last November with 14 economies and thanked Malaysia for announcing its participation in the initiative during the SOM I Plenary Meeting.  Encouraging other economies to join the initiative this was included as an objective in the Digital Econony and IPR work plan.
43. On the IPR front, 2006 was an impressive year where two more IPR model guidelines were developed under the APEC Anti-Counterfeiting and Piracy Initiatives and a useful statement was included in the Leaders’ Declaration on government use of software. Furthermore, APEC Leaders and Ministers gave officials a mandate to do further work on IPR protection and enforcement this year.  The United States was of the view that some new work items need to be developed if APEC is to be kept at the forefront of IPR issues in the region.  In view of this, a section has been included in the work plan in the form of a menu of possible new issues CTI would like the sub-fora to consider for implementation as 2007 is a short year and the FOTC recognizes that it would be difficult to get everything on the table in time for deliberations amongst CTI members that would also include the experts. 
44. Japan introduced its proposal on an APEC Cooperation Initiative on Patent Acquisition Procedures as an initiative of the CTI this year. (see Annex 17)  This program aims at enabling applicants to obtain higher quality patents more easily and quickly in the APEC region by means of introducing more simplified procedures, implementing regional cooperation in the sphere of patent examination and improving patent examination capability of APEC economies. This program is expected to help solve the problem of duplicative applications in two or more economies. The proposal will be tabled at IPEG for detailed discussion. 
45. To follow up on the implementation of the first 3 sets of model guidelines under the 2005 APEC Anti-counterfeiting and Piracy Initiative, Japan, on behalf of the co-sponsoring economies, sought the cooperation of other economies to complete the templates for reporting implementation of these model guidelines. (see Annex 18). 

46. On the collation of information on IPR websites and IPR Enforcement Points of Contacts, Japan noted that the number of economies that have responded is now about two-thirds of APEC economies and urged the remaining economies to submit their returns soon.  (see Annex 19)
47. Japan and the United States briefed the Committee on some of the new items proposed in the work plan to provide clarity to what these proposals entailed.  These included: (i) developing a best practices paper for innovative techniques for IPR border enforcement; (ii) developing text for the Leaders’ Declaration which identifies the problem of well-known counterfeit consumer markets and includes a call to stamp out the sale of illicit goods in these marketplaces; (iii) developing text on signal piracy for the MRT and/or the AMM that calls on APEC economies to work further to address this problem (iv) developing IPR model guidelines for disposal of confiscated counterfeit and pirated goods; and (v) developing measures to expand IPR enforcement resources and effective information channels.  The details of these and other new ideas in the work plan will be discussed at the IPEG meeting on 24-25 January. 

48. ABAC reaffirmed IP to be a high priority in ABAC’s work program for 2007 and thus welcomes any work and new ideas on how IP work could be taken forward.  ABAC also indicated its keenness to see what role it can play and find ways to provide some direct and practical advice to maintaining this as an issue of high priority.

49. Viet Nam brought to CTI’s attention an urgent project on capacity building for developing economies in implementing the Anti-Counterfeiting and Piracy initiative which they would be presenting to IPEG for consideration.  The proposal envisages a workshop to be held in the 2nd quarter of 2007. 

.
50. CTI welcomed Malaysia’s agreement to join the 2006 Technology Choice Pathfinder and encouraged other members to consider joining this initiative. The Committee had a useful discussion on intellectual property rights issues and adopted a detailed work plan on Digital Economy and Strengthening IPRs (see Annex 20). The plan also includes a section on “possible initiatives raised by individual economies for further study and consideration by sub-fora”. CTI looks forward to the outcomes of sub-fora, particularly the Intellectual Property Experts Group, in helping to build on its work plan in this area.

INVESTMENT
51. The IEG Convenor shared his thoughts on what the IEG was doing with regards to its work programme for 2007.  The Convenor recalled that the IEG spent much of 2006 implementing and developing its expanded work program on investment liberalization and facilitation. The framework that was agreed had two principal objectives: (i) to assist economies in understanding the impact of investment liberalization and facilitation, and (ii) to work more closely with business on ways to improve the regional investment climate.

52. Having developed the plan last year, the focus in 2007 will be to implement and deliver the work programme. The Convenor highlighted three important outcomes that members should be pursuing:

· to deliver the projects and to make sure that they are focused on priorities;

· to continue to examine, on an on-going basis, the path forward and to ensure that it remains relevant; and

· to look at the amount of work being done around APEC fora and look at how we might exploit the synergies between this work more effectively.

53. The Convenor also touched briefly on the four projects that were being developed for CTI’s consideration and submission to BMC1 for funding approval.  The Convenor highlighted the importance of demonstrating an enhanced capacity to do more fundamental analysis and research on the key emerging investment issues.  The Australian project on reducing barriers to investment was cited as an example. The 1st stage of that was produced at the end of last year. The IEG will be looking at a draft issues paper which will set out a framework for examining the economic impact of behind the border barriers to investment. This project will include the development of five case studies based on close collaboration with developing members who will share their successful experiences with particular aspects of investment climate reform.  

54. The Convenor also drew the meeting’s attention to two examples of collaboration in the IEG work plan in 2007 for continuing collaboration with UNCTAD and the OECD.  With UNCTAD, IEG hoped to move its work on investor-state dispute settlement forward with a 2nd Regional Seminar on investor-state dispute settlement issues to be hosted by the Philippines. With OECD, the IEG planned to hold an “APEC-OECD High Level Public Private Policy Dialogue on the Policy Framework for Investment (PFI)” in April 2007 to discuss, among other things, methodologies for APEC member economies considering undergoing a PFI assessment. There is also the prospect of some member economies undergoing PFI assessments during the second half of 2007. Australia is submitting urgent proposals for TILF funding for BMCI to assist with the cost of doing these assessments. One of the key objectives of such assessments is to see how the PFI might contribute to region-wide learning and dialogue about developing an effective partnership process for investment climate reform.    IEG needs to develop a clear path forward in its strategic direction to show where there may be blockages to reform and investment liberalization and to seek the necessary strategic direction, where necessary, from Ministers about how to deal with them.  The Convenor cited as a good example of 2007 projects that will help us to refine our strategic direction the New Zealand project on “Identifying Core Elements in Investment Agreements in the APEC region”; and two interrelated projects by Japan to identify high priority investment barriers. 

55. In response to concerns expressed by some economies on the PFI, the IEG Convenor clarified that the aim of the discussions on PFI was simply to introduce the PFI to members. The IEG will have an invited guest from the OECD to talk to them about some of the work they have been doing on the PFI, which is not meant to be a one-size-fits-all type of approach. It is very much a partnership approach and works in accordance with the principle of voluntarism. 

56. The IEG Convenor also noted that there were clear synergies between some of the work being done on investment, especially investment climate reform, and the work being undertaken in other APEC forums, such as the EC and Finance Ministers Process.  The IEG will continue to share information and discuss common issues with the two forums, although it may be that at some stage more strategic oversight will be necessary to define clearer roles for each of the Groups. The Convenor also mentioned that he would have been the group’s Convenor for three years by end of 2007 and that it was time to pass the baton on.   

57. The Committee thanked the IEG Convenor for his comprehensive report and the work he has done, including the work he is planning to do in 2007 on investment.  CTI commended him for re-invigorating the work of the IEG and looked forward to seeing the development of this work program over the next few ways and over the year.  On the issue of convenorship, while the CTI hopes that it would be an issue that the IEG itself could resolve, it also recognizes the need to ensure some continuity in leadership and hence encourage all CTI representatives to give due consideration to the issue. 

58. Japan updated the Committee on the progress in some cooperation projects implemented by Japan. Firstly, Japan will conduct the survey of investment liberalization and facilitation to identify specific priority issues for ILF to be tackled by APEC economies from the beginning of this year. Based on the report on this survey, Japan will hold a symposium on Investment Liberalisation and Facilitation in Tokyo on 29 May in the margins of the ABAC2 meeting where we expect ABAC and APEC members to be exchanging views on these priority policy issues and possible policy recommendations to be reported to AMM and AELM.  (see Annexes 21 and 22).  Secondly, Japan will conduct the seminar for promoting public-private sector dialogue in the margins of SOM3 at Cairns.  (see Annex 23).  This seminar aims to share among APEC economies the best practices of bilateral and multilateral public-private policy dialogues for improving the business climate and to find out policy implications for establishing a mechanism for improving interaction between ABAC and APEC, which was discussed at the ISOM.  

59. The LSIF Planning Group Chair drew the Committee’s attention to AMM’s endorsement of public-private sector partnerships to develop pilot projects to include, amongst others, how to create the optimal investment climate to promote life sciences products and services.  The industry side of the LSIF is working out a possible collaborative initiative with interested economies to deliver outcomes that will help to guide policymakers as they seek to improve policy regimes that will foster greater investment in LSIF area. 

TRANSPARENCY AND ANTI-CORRUPTION  

60. CTI thanked Canada for coordinating the drafting of the 2007 work plan on Transparency.  The Committee endorsed the work plan (see Annex 24), noting that 3 main areas were listed as the concrete deliverables for the year. These were : 

(i) implementation of APEC transparency standards - at CTI3 last year, CTI agreed on a set of templates to assess various economies’ implementation of the general and area-specific transparency standards.  CTI also agreed that economies will complete these templates by CTI2 and submit to MRT for endorsement;

(ii) Australia’s self-funded project on transparency and regulatory reform in the Asia Pacific – The project which is being carried out by the World Bank’s Development Economic Research Group focuses on transparency in the trade related regulatory environment including the rule of law and anticorruption activities and the extent to which good practices in these areas offer economic and trade benefits. The project will analyse the trade-related regulatory environment in APEC economies, prepare an entire set of policy indicators, undertake benchmarking on transparency and trade facilitation measures, including best practice examples, demonstrate the economic benefits of policy reform, identify capacity building priorities in research, propose a workshop in the CTI meeting in June 2007 and provide policy recommendations.

(iii) APEC Legal Information Portal – the objective of the portal is provide a single location where legislation and other legal databases from all APEC economies may be browsed and searched for in a consistent format.  The project will provide for searching and browsing databases of legislation (as first priority), case law, law journals and other legal information, where available from each APEC economy (with a focus on commercial law), and assist in the development of partner organizations in the region to develop and maintain independent local legal information to the standards of world’s best practice through technical assistance.  It builds on work already being undertaken by the Australasian Legal Information Institute (AustLII) in which 11 APEC economies are participating. It is envisaged that by the July 2007 MRT, all of the remaining APEC economies would have an on-line presence within the portal. Formal launch of the portal would take place at AMM in September 2007.

61. With regard to the project on transparency and regulatory reform, Australia indicated that, subject to the exercise being productive, a 2nd phase of the project focusing on disseminating the results and also holding capacity building projects and workshops will be planned.   On the APEC Legal Information Portal, Australia informed the meeting that a presentation by the Director of the organization developing the portal was scheduled for the 2nd day of CTI.

STRUCTURAL REFORM

62. The Chair informed the meeting that he had had several conversations and meetings with Professor Bob Buckle as the new EC Chair, looked forward to working with him to ensure that the EC and the CTI work as seamlessly as possible and hoped that meaningful ways could be developed that would allow both Committees to work effectively.

63. The EC Chair briefed the Committee on EC’s structural reform work programme and highlighted some of the linkages with APEC’s broader regional economic integration agenda.  A key focus of APEC is reducing barriers to trade and investment flows between our economies, and it was recognised at SOM and ISOM that there is more that can be done to facilitate economic integration in the region. The EC has been tasked with coordinating structural reform activities across APEC. The key aim of structural reform is to make markets more efficient by strengthening the institutions and rules that govern their operations. Structural reform is therefore a key contributor to productivity growth, which, in turn, can improve regional economic growth prospects. Effective domestic policies should also make it easier for economies to more confidently open up their markets to greater competition, facilitating greater trade and investment liberalisation. The EC’s agenda is deemed to be complementary to APEC’s core work programme relating to trade and investment liberalisation and facilitation. It is viewed as an integral part of APEC’s ongoing efforts to promote greater economic integration within the APEC region and is consistent with the instructions given by Leaders in Ha Noi.

64. The EC’s structural reform work programme has five key strands, as outlined in the Leaders Agenda for Implementing Structural Reform (or LAISR). These are: regulatory reform; competition policy, public sector management; corporate governance and strengthening economic and legal infrastructure. The EC will be looking into mechanisms for ensuring that there is progress work in all these areas over the next few years.  The EC will be reporting back to Ministers later this year on a forward work programme for the EC that builds on the LAISR 2010 roadmap. The EC’s agenda for 2007 is already relatively full, with a number of projects underway consistent with the forward work program.  These include:

· A seminar on Priorities for Structural Reform in the APEC region held on 20 January;

· A seminar on Competition Policy, which Japan is organising on the margins of ECII;

· Follow on work from the Public Sector Governance Seminar organised by New Zealand in 2006; and

· Further work on the APEC/OECD Integrated Checklist for Regulatory Reform. 

65. The EC Chair had indicated he was conscious that some of the EC’s new agenda crosses over with the work programmes of other APEC fora and hence a key priority for the EC this year will be to find ways to better coordinate with the work going on in these other committees.  He concluded by reiterating his commitment (i) of the EC to undertaking some serious policy work directed at structural reform; and (ii) to make every effort to dovetail these efforts with the broader APEC agenda directed at economic integration.

66. The SELI Convenor briefly outlined the SELI draft work plan for 2007, highlighting: 

· APEC economies, including CDA and Japan, will be organizing a seminar in the areas of international alternative dispute settlement, strengthening economic legal infrastructure and competition policy in collaboration with CPDG. 

· Australia has proposed a new project to establish a portal site for sharing information on economic and commercial laws in the Asian countries

· SELI activities should be implemented based on the needs of the private sector, on the improvement of business environments under the private sector development initiative and on the improvement of the investor climate under IEG. 

67. Japan updated the Committee on its preparations for the Seminar for Sharing Experience in APEC Economies on Strengthening Economic Legal Infrastructure (see Annex 25) to be held in Ha Noi on 6-7 March.  The objective of the Seminar is to share among APEC economies the best practices of capacity building on economic and commercial laws in Viet Nam and other economies.  Japan would like to encourage active participation at the Seminar and sought members’ cooperation in this regard. 

68. The CPDG Convenor presented the group’s draft 2007 work plan which will be adopted at the CPDG meeting on 23-24 January.  He touched briefly on the following projects: 

(i)
Members’ Report/Presentation on the Updated Development of Competition Policy and Regulatory Reform 

In order to exchange information, promote dialogue and encourage cooperation among the authorities for competition policy of member economies, several member economies will be invited to make presentations in the CPDG meeting on the updated development of competition policy and law and regulatory reform.

(ii)


Dialogue on the competition chapter in RTA/FTAs

Several member economies will be invited to make presentations in the CPDG meeting on their experiences on the competition chapter in RTAs/FTAs or any other types of cooperation agreements to share information and experience. The dialogue will focus on empirical questions of how much cooperation is occurring under the current competition chapters in RTAs/FTAs; how much difficulty is being caused by implementation of the cooperation; and what are impediments to concluding and implementing the chapter between developing and developed?

(iii)


The Seminar for Sharing Experiences in APEC Economies on Strengthening the Economic Legal Infrastructure (CTI20/2007T)

-- see para 67 above

(iv)


APEC Seminar on Utilizing the “APEC-OECD Integrated Checklist on Regulatory Reform” in the Competition Policy and Deregulation aspects (CTI05/2007T)

The “APEC Seminar on Utilizing the APEC-OECD Integrated Checklist on Regulatory Reform in Competition Policy and Deregulation Aspects” will be held in Jakarta, Indonesia. The purpose of this seminar is to deepen understanding of the Integrated Checklist and its effectiveness, to exchange experience and expertise in applying the Checklist and to discuss possible and practical steps for utilizing the Checklist. 

(v)


APEC Policy Dialogue Seminar on the role of Competition Policy in Structural Reform

(vi)
 

The third APEC Training Course on Competition Policy (CTI13/2007T)

The third training course on competition policy will be held in Malaysia tentatively in August. The purpose of this project is to build capacity in the area of competition policy especially for developing economies, and to share knowledge and information concerning competition policy and regulatory reform. The series of projects is included as one of the thematic work plans of competition policy in the LAISR 2010.

69. CTI thanked the SELI and CPDG Convenors for sharing their work plans with Committee in advance of their meetings.  CTI agreed that it would need to closely monitor the way these groups interact with the EC which is in a transitional phase at the moment.   

70. The Chair thanked the EC Chair for being present at the CTI and for briefing it on their work program for 2007. He considered the briefing to be very helpful for CTI members to understand what the EC is doing and why, so as to understand where the intersection of the two Committees’ work areas is. The Committee agreed on the need to maintain a close relationship with the EC to ensure that there was no duplication or unnecessary overlap. 

SECURE TRADE


71. The SCCP representative updated the Committee on the SCCP’s progress in implementing its CAP item on “APEC Framework for Secure Trade”, which is based on the WCO Secure Trade Framework.  The SCCP has invited the head of the WCO Regional Office for Capacity Building to its meeting to brief the SCCP about the work that the WCO is doing in capacity building and the assistance being provided to economies in this region to implement the Framework. The SCCP envisaged that the briefing would help it to better understand the WCO programmes and enable it to develop its own activities in a complementary fashion to these programmes.  In addition, the SCCP will also be concentrating efforts in risk management, an area identified by the WCO as one in which Customs administrations can do more to refine approaches to identifying high risk cargo and facilitating low risk cargo.  

72. The SCCP representative noted that some of the SCCP’s work could overlap with other APEC fora (e.g. the overlap of risk management with the issues that the Automotive Dialogue has raised to date).  In light of that, SCCP has invited the Chairs of CTI and ECSG and IPEG to speak at the SCCP meeting in a panel discussion over the weekend to talk about their overlapping work plans and better coordinate capacity building activities. The SCCP representative found that such activities highlighted the importance of coordinating capacity building programmes across the sub-fora of the CTI.

73. The Chair thanked the SCCP representative for having participated in the meeting and looked forward to attending the SCCP and hearing their plans for 2007.

CAPACITY BUILDING AND INFORMATION SHARING

74. Although the CTI has disbanded the WCBG, it was keen to ensure that capacity building, in the broad sense, across the CTI agenda is addressed in a systematic way.  The Committee recognized the importance of effective capacity building and how beneficial targeted capacity building activities would be in supporting specific priorities and commitments.  It noted that three issues in particular warranted further thought, viz: (i) the management of the work inherited from the disbanded WCBG; (ii) limitations of the existing project ranking system; and (iii) a means to better identify targeted capacity building activities to support specific CTI objectives.

75. To follow up, the Chair offered to put together a small informal group to develop some ideas for consideration at CTI2. He requested economies who are interested in being part of the group that develops the draft paper for discussion at CTI2 to let the Chair know.

REFORM OF CTI AND ITS SUB-FORA

76. The Chair recalled that there were a number of recommendations that came out of the SCE Review of Working Groups and Taskforces that impact on the work of the CTI. These include:

(i) EWG and NFMD in consultation with CTI and SCE to analyse TOR and prepare a proposal to implement the recommendation that NFMD be incorporated into the EWG sub-fora (GEMEED),  

CTI noted that GEMEED was consulting with NFMD.

(ii) Chairs of CTI and EC consult ECSG and TELWG on suggestions for improving operations of the two fora in 2007

The Chair noted that both the ECSG and TEL have said that their agendas were not really that compatible and what might make more sense was for the ECSG to be brought under the umbrella of the CTI. While on the surface this seems to make sense given that e-commerce is one of the four key elements of TFAP, a closer look at the ECSG agenda and its work program of recent years found that it had dealt with some issues that were not really core issues for the CTI.  The Chair sought members’ views for a response to this proposal.  

After New Zealand noted that e-commerce is a cross-cutting issue, the CTI Chair  noted that he would need to have a conversation with the ECSG about its agenda to make sure that it is focused on issues that the CTI are involved in. Subject to the outcome of the discussions, the Chair is of the view that the Committee should be favourably disposed towards the notion that ECSG might be more closely associated with the CTI and might even report to CTI on the basis that we have a good look at its agenda and ensure that its work program is aligned with CTI.  The Chair also undertook to consult with the ECSG Chair in the margins of the meeting and report back to the Committee on those discussions.

(iii) Chairs of CTI, EC and ACT to consult on improving the synergies between ACT and EC. 

CTI Chair undertook to discuss this with EC and ACT Chairs in the margins of their meetings.

77. The Chair indicated that he will write to CTI members intersessionally on what the CTI might do on the above recommendations after his consultations with the various fora chairs.   The Chair reported to the meeting on his discussions with the EC Chair, CPDG and SELI Convenors.  He noted that he had a useful discussion with the four Chairs/Convenors and agreed that there were very clear linkages with trade policy and competition and deregulation work and also the work of SELI.  It was also felt that the problem that CPDG and SELI faced was getting the right people to their meetings. The sense of building linkages with the EC was very important to those groups, both in terms of encouraging a discussion on the substantive issues on their agenda but also ensuring that there was no unnecessary duplication of their work programmes. 

78. CTI had already agreed last year that SELI and CPDG will report jointly to both CTI and the EC.  The new EC Chair is open to closer engagement with both groups and is keen to have SELI and CPDG involved in the FOTC type groups that he might establish in the EC.   Therefore it was agreed that CPDG and SELI should continue to build their links with the EC, participate in EC meetings where they can; involve themselves in the EC work programmes and contribute to EC’s work where necessary. The four Chairs/Convenors agreed to maintain close contact to ensure that they work in a seamless way and ensure that complementarities and links with the EC are strengthened. CTI also agreed to revisit some of these sorts of issues in the longer term once the EC’s work programme becomes clearer.

CONTRIBUTION TO THE PATHFINDER APPROACH

79. The Chair drew the Committee’s attention to the final version of the Framework for Evaluating Pathfinders and encouraged economies and sub-fora to utilize it to evaluate existing pathfinders so as to enable a comprehensive review of existing CTI-related pathfinders at CTI2.
80. The SCSC Chair noted that some pathfinders may take time to “mature” as they are dependent on groundwork, including capacity building being carried out before new entrants may be admitted. The EEMRA Pathfinder Initiative was cited as such an initiative where participation was dependant on a change of approach and regulations.  A copy of the evaluation of the EMMRA as completed by China is attached as Annex 26.

OTHER ISSUES  

(a)
Budgetary/Administrative Matters

81. CTI took note of the progress report on the implementation of 2004-2006 APEC funded CTI projects (Annex 27). It also took note of the approval and ranking procedures for projects to be endorsed by CTI for submission to BMC1 scheduled for 7-8 March 2007.  The timelines for consideration of these projects were as follows:
· 31 January  - submission of all projects, approved and ranked at sub-fora to CTI
· 1st – 2nd week of February -  CTI to approve and rank projects
· 23 February – all projects to be uploaded to the BMC’s ACS site for BMC’s consideration
CTI members were encouraged to participate in the ranking process to ensure that the rankings reflect CTI priorities.

82. The APEC Secretariat gave a presentation on the newly completed Project Database (PDB), which was now “live”.  All past projects have also been migrated to this new PDB, a complete project management tool enabling online applications, evaluations and approvals.  From 2007, project proponents will need to apply for projects online, voluntarily at BMC1 and compulsorily by BMC2.  Once submitted, a project will be sent to fora members for assessment, comments and approval.  Approval will happen online from different sub-fora, in the case of CTI through the CTI and then to BMC.   

83. The project database has both private and public components.  The public page will be open to the general public and provide basic project information about past and current APEC projects. The private page will be open to members only, who will be able to submit project proposals and search for projects, including draft projects. It will also have individual private project sites where project overseers will be able to manage the implementation of their projects.  This database could also serve as a record of the performance of outside experts hired by APEC for exercises like IAP Peer Reviews and seminar presentations. 

84. CTI thanked the APEC Secretariat for the presentation on the PDB acknowledging that was a significant step in project management.  It noted that the PDB also provides for the uploading of self-funded projects.  
(b)
Outreach

85. The APEC Secretariat briefed the meeting on its communications and outreach programme for 2007. It also took the opportunity to encourage inputs and any ideas on articles for the e-newsletter that APEC economies and APEC fora/sub-fora might want the Secretariat to do. A copy of the powerpoint presentation is attached as Annex 28. 

FUTURE MEETINGS

86. The Committee noted that the next meeting will be held on 20-21 April 2007 in Adelaide.

MEETING DOCUMENTS

87. The Committee considered the public release of documents tabled at the meeting and agreed by consensus that with the exception of draft documents and preliminary work plans, all documents would be accessible to the public.  The list of documents is attached as Annex 29.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

88. The Chair concluded by thanking all participants for their cooperation and contributions to a productive meeting.  He noted that following the agreement on five work plans, the challenge ahead was to start implementing them. He reiterated that 2007 was a short year and urged all members to participate fully in the intersessional discussion of issues in the lead up to CTI2 in order for the Committee to make the necessary progress in its work plans.    
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